
Members of the public are entitled to attend this meeting and receive information about it.   
North Tyneside Council wants to make it easier for you to get hold of the information you need.  
We are able to provide our documents in alternative formats including Braille, audiotape, large 
print and alternative languages. 

 
 

 

Housing Sub Committee 

 
Friday, 24 June 2022 
 
Monday, 4 July 2022 Quadrant, The Silverlink North, Cobalt Business Park, North 
Tyneside commencing at 6.00 pm. 
 
Agenda 

Item 
 

 Page 
 

 
1.   Apologies for Absence 

 
To receive any apologies for absence. 
 

 

 
2.   Appointment of Substitute Members 

 
To be notified of the appointment of any Substitute Members. 
 

 

 
3.   Declarations of Interest 

 
You are invited to declare any registerable and/or non-registerable 
interests in matters appearing on the agenda, and the nature of that 
interest. 
  
You are also invited to disclose any dispensation in relation to any 
registerable and/or non-registerable interests that have been granted to 
you in respect of any matters appearing on the agenda. 
  
Please complete the Declarations of Interests card available at the 
meeting and return it to the Democratic Services Officer before leaving 
the meeting. 
 

 

 
4.   Minutes 

 
To consider the minutes of the meeting held on 21 March 2022. 
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5.   Overview of Housing and Property Services and Cabinet Member 

Discussion 
 
To receive an overview on the functions of Housing and Property 
Services and a discussion with the Cabinet Member for Housing on 
current priorities.  
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6.   Housing White Paper 
 
To receive a presentation on the Housing White Paper. 
 

 

 
7.   Cost of Living 

 
To receive a briefing note on the support available to Council tenants in 
light of the increased cost of living (to follow). 
 

 

 
8.   Work Programme Report 

 
To receive a report in relation to the formulation of the Housing Sub-
Committee Work Programme for 2022/23. 
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Circulation overleaf …



 
 

Members of the Housing Sub Committee  
 

Councillor John Hunter Councillor Andy Newman (Chair) 
Councillor Alan Percy Councillor Matthew Thirlaway 
Councillor Joan Walker Councillor Erin Parker-Leonard (Deputy 

Chair) 
Councillor Lewis Bartoli Councillor Lisa Ferasin 
Councillor Michelle Fox Councillor Gary Madden 
Councillor Rebecca O'Keefe Councillor Olly Scargill 
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Housing Sub Committee 

 
Monday, 21 March 2022 

 
Present:  Councillor A Newman (Chair) 

  Councillors John Hunter, A Percy, M Thirlaway, J Walker, 
M Green, S Phillips and Westwater 

 
 
 

Apologies:  Councillors L Darke, E Parker-Leonard, K Barrie and 
J Mole 

  
HO24/22 Appointment of Substitute Members 

 
There were no substitute members reported. 
 
  
HO25/22 Declarations of Interest 

 
There were no declarations or dispensations reported. 
 
  
HO26/22 Minutes 

 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting on 24 January 2022 be agreed as a correct 
record. 
 
  
HO27/22 Progress Update on the Affordable Homes Programme 

 
The sub-committee received a report which provided details of changes to the Affordable 
Homes Programme and an update on the delivery of affordable homes in 2021/22 and plans 
for 2022/23. 
 
By the end of 2021/22 it was expected that 1,916 affordable homes would have been 
delivered so far as part of the affordable homes programme, including 573 homes directly 
delivered by the Authority.  This represented a 135% improvement on the ten years prior to 
the programme starting. 
 
The Our North Tyneside Plan 2021-25, agreed by full Council in September 2021, had 
increased the affordable homes delivery target from 3,000 (as set in October 2013) homes 
to 5,000 homes and confirmed a commitment to reduce the number of derelict properties 
across the borough.  To meet this challenge, the homes would be delivered in two phases. 
 
Phase one would see the delivery of a further 2,000 affordable homes bringing the phase 
one total to 4,000 by 2032.  This would include the delivery of a ten-year Housing Revenue 
Account (HRA) plan what would deliver around 350 new Council homes, utilising new 
technology to reduce carbon emissions, supporting the Authority’s work in response to the 
climate emergency declaration. 
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The sub-committee was informed that Phase two of the plan would consist of several 
workstreams to deliver the additional 1,000 homes, including: 

  Identifying potential ‘windfall’ opportunities for both the Authority and private 
developers; 

  Exploring the potential of brownfield sites that could be used to provide new 
affordable homes; 

  Increasing the number of derelict properties that are brought back as affordable 
homes; and 

  Further increase the delivery of affordable homes through the North Tyneside 
Trading Company Limited 

 
In 2021/22, 266 new affordable homes were delivered.  A full breakdown of the overall 
delivery programme was appended to the report.  The Authority, through the HRA, had built 
12 new homes and converted 11 empty homes into 7 affordable homes in 2021/22. 
 
The Authority had continued to bring back derelict and empty homes for use as affordable 
homes.  This included targeting long-term properties and working with owners struggling to 
maintain their rental properties.  In 2021/22, 8 long-term empty properties were returned to 
use as affordable homes by the Authority. 
 
It was highlighted that the Authority continued to work closely with Registered Providers and 
Care Providers to identify opportunities to meet housing need in the Borough.  One of the 
examples of this was the completion of 50 affordable homes by Riverside Housing on the 
site of West Chirton industrial estate, North Shields.  The homes were a mix of affordable 
rent and intermediate affordable housing. 
The largest volume of homes within Phase one of the programme would be delivered by 
private developers who were subject to ever changing market conditions.  The decisions on 
when to bring forward large sites for development was not within the Authority’s direct 
control and the affordable homes programme was heavily reliant on the strategic sites at 
Murton Gap and Killingworth Moor coming forward.  In 2021/22 a total of 54 new homes had 
been delivered across North Tyneside by private developers. 
 
It was noted that the North Tyneside Trading Company Limited, through its subsidiary 
company Aurora Affordable Homes, currently had plans in place to increase its asset base 
to 100 affordable homes in 2022/23 as part of Phase One of the Affordable Homes 
Programme. 
 
It was expected that 275 affordable homes would be delivered in 2022/23.  The delivery 
programme for 2022/23 was appended to the report.   
 
A member asked if the Authority was ambitious in purchasing properties to add to its own 
stock.  It was explained that the Authority was not currently actively looking to purchase 
property but was committed to bringing derelict properties back into action.  The North 
Tyneside Trading Company, which is separate from the authority, was purchasing 
properties.  It was clarified that any property bought by the Trading Company would not be 
subject to Right to Buy, whereas properties owned by the Authority under the HRA were 
subject to Right to Buy, unless the property fell into one of the exempt categories.  A 
question was also asked in relation to how many Right to Buy completions there were each 
year.  The officer in attendance agreed to circulate this data to sub-committee members.  It 
was also requested for information to be circulated on the number of empty properties in the 
borough and how this compared with previous years. 
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The Chair thanked the officer for the information provided. 
 
It was agreed to note the progress of the delivery of the programme to date and the 
anticipated delivery going forward.  
 
  
HO28/22 Community Safety 

 
The sub-committee received a report in relation to the Safer North Tyneside Partnership’s 
progress and plans for the year ahead, following a refresh in the context of the challenges 
posed by the pandemic.  The Housing sub-committee had been designated as the Council’s 
crime and disorder committee since 2014.   
 
The Safer North Tyneside Partnership served as the local community safety partnership for 
the borough.  There was a duty on responsible authorities to work together, with other 
agencies, to tackle crime, disorder, substance misuse and reoffending within the 
community.  There was an approved strategy in place, delivered using an annual work plan, 
informed by a strategic assessment. 
 
Following the unique challenges brought about by the coronavirus pandemic the partnership 
was taking the opportunity to reflect on a significant period of disruption and change, 
understanding how communities had been affected, and to refresh its approach to build 
back better to meet challenges ahead. 
 
Over the last few months there had been a number of matters that had emerged that the 
partnership had included within its thinking, including: 
 

  A new Our North Tyneside council plan which focussed on new themes designed to 
address the priorities of residents and the challenges resulting from Covid-19; 

  A new Police and Crime Plan which focussed on tackling crime and supporting 
victims; 

  The introduction of a Domestic Abuse Act and the statutory duties included within it.  
It was noted that domestic violence was difficult to measure and was more prevalent 
in lockdown; 

  Heightened concern about anti-social behaviour from residents and elected members 
which arose during the pandemic; 

  Preparing for a new Series Violence Duty set to be introduced by new legislation; 
  The safety of women and girls in public places; and  
  Concerns about the potentially increasing risk of radicalisation and extremism as a 

consequence of measure introduced to prevent the spread of coronavirus. 
 
Partners had agreed to develop a crime reduction plan and take a public health approach.  
This had been adopted as a model of best practice in other parts of the country where the 
link between inherent socio-economic factors and crime in an area have been made and the 
response to that strengthened.  The council, as coordinator of the partnership, was finalising 
a senior management restructure within part of its business.  This would see the Director of 
Public Health take on responsibility for community safety, to add strategic capacity and build 
on the work already underway in establishing a new domestic abuse board. 
 
Whilst the partnership had taken the opportunity to embark on a period of change, work 
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against the priorities set out within the community safety strategy had progressed within the 
context of the pandemic.  This included: 
 

  An approved approach to Prevent by refreshing the Channel process in line with the 
introduction of new Home Office guidance; 

  Addressing the spike in anti-social behaviour at the coast during Covid-19 lockdowns 
through the council-led multi-agency Operation Coast Watch initiative; 

  Steering young people away from crime using the Project Vita initiative, instrumental 
in tackling youth disorder; and 

  A strengthened approach to tackling serious organised crime via the police led multi-
agency Operation Sentinel initiative. 

 
The sub-committee discussed the Authority’s response to the prevention of terrorism.  It was 
explained that every local authority has identified public places of risk and that audits are put 
in place to assess risks when large events are hosted.  It was noted that, when the 
masterplans for various areas of the borough were developed, public space protection was 
factored into the planning. 
 
A member of the sub-committee asked if Nexus were one of the partners that sat on the 
North Tyneside Strategic Partnership.  It was noted that Nexus attended as a non-statutory 
partner.  Members raised the issue of anti-social behaviour and suggested that Nexus be 
invited to a future meeting of the sub-committee to discuss this.  Reference was also made 
to the Safer Transport Northumbria app, launched by the Northumbria Police and Crime 
Commissioner to allow reporting of concerning attitudes and behaviours that made people 
feel unsafe using public transport. 
 
The sub-committee discussed the links between Elected Members and neighbourhood 
policing, highlighting the need for there to be consistency and dialogue in order to build 
relationships and work together within the community. 
 
The sub-committee agreed to note the information provided.  
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Author:  Emma Fagan 

 
Tel: (0191) 643 5313 

 
Service:  Law and Governance 

 

Wards affected:  All 
 

 

 
 
1. Purpose of Report 
 
1.1 The purpose of this report is to present Members with suggestions and seek further 

contributions to enable the Housing Sub-Committee to formulate its work programme for 
2022/23. 

 
2. Recommendations 
 
2.1 The Sub-committee is recommended to identify any topics relevant to the remit of the 

sub-committee that could be included in the work programme. 
 
3. Details 
 

Background 
 

3.1 Members and senior officers have been invited to put forward suggestions of possible 
topics for the work programme 2022/23. The sub-committee is invited to give 
consideration to determining its work programme for the year ahead. In doing so 
members may wish to take into account the following factors. 

 
3.2 The sub-committee is one of a number of overview and scrutiny sub-committees. The 

role of overview and scrutiny is described in the Council’s Constitution as follows: 
 
 “Overview, Scrutiny and Policy Development involves councillors of all political parties, as 

leaders of their communities, examining the delivery of services and influencing decision 
makers to ensure that they meet the needs, and improve the lives, of people in North 
Tyneside. 
 
It does this by: 
a)  reviewing and challenging the impact of decisions and actions taken by the Elected 

Mayor, Cabinet and partner organisations; 
b)  carrying out investigations into services and policy areas of interest and concern to 

communities in North Tyneside; 
c)  involving communities in its work and reflecting their views and concerns; and 
d)  supporting and assisting the Elected Mayor, Cabinet and partner organisations in the 

formulation of their future plans, strategies and their decision making by making 
evidence-based recommendations to them on how services can be improved.” 

 
Meeting: Housing Sub-Committee 
 
Date: 4 July 2022 

Title: Work Programme 2022-23 
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3.3 The Housing Sub-Committee has responsibility to perform these roles in relation to the 

following areas: 
 

  Housing 
  Community Safety 

 
3.4 The following suggestions have been received in relation to areas for the sub-committee 

to consider: 
 

  Carbon reduction and green policies within the Housing service 
  The impact of the cost of living on Council tenants 
  Update on the work of the Police and Crime Commissioner 
  To review the Tenancy Agreement 
  To examine the Homeless policy and from on house support 
  To look at how the authority engages with developers 
  Updates on Rechargeable Repairs; Communal Area Cleaning project; Empty  

Home Waste Removals; Customer Satisfaction for New Tenants  
  Housing White Paper 
  Domestic Abuse Policy 
  Asylum and Migration including Homes for Ukraine 
  Tenant Involvement 
  Unified ICT system 

 
3.5 To ensure that the work programme is effective it is suggested that when evaluating 

topics for inclusion in the work programme the following criteria should be considered: 
  Is it timely? 
  Will it duplicate any other work ongoing within the Council or the North of Tyne 

Combined Authority scrutiny work programme? 
  Will it add value/contribute to policy development? 

 
3.6 The sub-committee has the option of establishing sub-groups to carry out in-depth 

investigations. The sub-groups operate in a more informal way and can consult with a 
wide range of witnesses in various settings, often over a shorter period of time. When 
dealing with a specific topic, this focused way of working is often more productive than 
trying to achieve the same in a formal committee setting. Whilst more than one topic can 
be prioritised across the municipal year, only one sub-group can be established at any 
one time due to resourcing restraints.  

 
3.7 One suggestion for a study is carried over from the previous municipal year.  This is to 

look at the support Council tenants receive when they have been a victim of anti-social 
behaviour. 

 
3.8 Members of the sub-committee are invited to raise any other topics relevant to the remit 

of the sub-committee that they think should be included in the work programme.  Topics 
will be scheduled accordingly in consultation with the Chair and the Deputy Chair. 
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